### Check for updates

### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Temple Uwalaka, University of Canberra, Australia

REVIEWED BY Graham Murdock, Loughborough University, United Kingdom

\*CORRESPONDENCE Bama Andika Putra I bama.putra@bristol.ac.uk; bama@unhas.ac.id

RECEIVED 23 November 2024 ACCEPTED 31 December 2024 PUBLISHED 15 January 2025

#### CITATION

Putra BA (2025) Press freedom concerns in Cambodia: the enhanced detachment from ASEAN. *Front. Commun.* 9:1533200. doi: 10.3389/fcomm.2024.1533200

### COPYRIGHT

© 2025 Putra. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

## Press freedom concerns in Cambodia: the enhanced detachment from ASEAN

### Bama Andika Putra<sup>1,2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>School of Sociology, Politics, and International Studies, University of Bristol, Bristol, United Kingdom, <sup>2</sup>Department of International Relations, Universitas Hasanuddin, Makassar, South Sulawesi, Indonesia

#### KEYWORDS

Cambodia, press freedom, public policy, media, Southeast Asia

# 1 The fundamental concerns to press freedom in Cambodia

Press freedom holds an essential role in ensuring that democracy is maintained within a state. As mentioned in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights 1948 (UDHR) and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights 1976 (ICCPR), states have an obligation to safeguard their people's rights of seeking, receiving, and imparting information as part of the right to freedom of expression (ICCPR, 1966; UDHR, 1948). Nevertheless, we continue to see the deterioration of this right in many parts of the world faced by the press, especially in Southeast Asia. In a 2017 UN General Assembly, the forum noted that "impunity for attacks against journalists remains one of the greatest challenges to the safety of journalists and that ensuring accountability for crimes committed against journalists is a key element in preventing future attacks" (UNGA, 2018).

Press freedom has always been limited for a semi-authoritarian nation such as Cambodia. This is puzzling, as the Cambodian government has established the regulatory foundations to ensure that the press can operate within the country without impunity. Press freedom is part of Cambodia's protected freedom of opinion and expression as outlined in its constitution (KOC, 1993), in which Cambodian leaders have emphasized the importance of protecting in the 1995 Cambodian Press Law (KOC, 1995).

Nevertheless, recently, there has been a rise in prosecutions targeted toward Cambodian press or foreign press companies in Cambodia. Coinciding with the Cambodian Press Law is the enactment of the 2009 Criminal Code that provided criminal sanctions for cases of defamation, insults to the King, incitement to discriminate, and insult of public officials (KOC, 2011). The problem was exacerbated by introducing the "Prakas 170" in 2018, which placed heavy government control over websites and social media in Cambodia (KOC, 2018). Through the prakas, the Cambodian government's Ministry of Information is granted the right to undertake intensive surveillance of online activities and block information, which the Cambodian government defines as creating social disorder.

Consequently, since 2017, there have been rising incidents of the Cambodian government impeding press freedom in Cambodia, violating freedom from interference, and not establishing pluralism in the media. These measures against individual journalists are perceived as the CPP's exertion of power and control over the information circulating within Cambodia. On freedom from interference, the September 2021 arrest of Youn Chhiv after reporting a land dispute in the Botum Sakor National Park, which involved high-ranking officials, led to the sentencing of 1 year in prison (Liblib, 2021; Licadho, 2021; Reuters, 2021). In a similar case, Kouv Piseh, in July 2021, posted social media messages that were critical of the Cambodian government's responses toward the COVID-19. The

Cambodian court perceived this as an attempt to commit a felony and sentenced him to 2 years in prison (CPJ, 2021; Nai, 2022).

Pluralism of voices in Cambodia's media landscape has also been affected in recent years. The United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner (UNHR) reported that in 2022, a total of 2,117 media units were operating in Cambodia (across different media platforms) (OCHCR, 2022). However, the problem has been the forced closure of several media companies within Cambodia that have been critical in the past over Cambodia's democratic concerns through means of taxation to exert pressure on alternative media. This case is first observed in the Cambodia Daily. Having founded in 1993 and known for its independent reporting, the Cambodian officials announced that the company had to pay USD 6.3 Million in outstanding taxes within a month, which ultimately led to its closure in September 2017 (BBC, 2017; Beller, 2017; Krisher-Steele, 2017). Similarly, Radio Free Asia's Phnom Penh branch closed after 20 years of operation due to its incompliance with Cambodia's tax mechanisms (CPJ, 2017; Sophon, 2017; Sum and Sovannarith, 2023).

This opinion article will connect the press freedom concerns in Cambodia with violating the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) norms and declarations. Observing the violations between 2018 and 2022, this study will argue that Cambodia continues the long list of press freedom oppressions in Southeast Asia and how Cambodia's intentional persecutions contain national and regional justifications that help make sense of this development.

## 2 Cambodia in Southeast Asia's press freedom landscape

The prosecutions in Cambodia somewhat continue the legacy of press freedom concerns in Southeast Asia. Several of the problems include government censorship, state-controlled media companies, harassment of the press, and government regulations that impede the freedom to seek, receive, and impart information (Sinpeng, 2019; Guterres, 2020; Strangjo, 2020, 2024; Lim, 2023; Kong, 2024; Putra, 2024b,a,c). Perhaps one of the main contributions to this phenomenon is the diversity of government systems within the region, which leads to subjective interpretations of what freedom of expression entails, which may conflict with the definitions of the UDHR and ICCPR.

A notable and more recent example is the consequences of the 2022 Myanmar junta coup. To control the damages and demands for democratization, the junta has adopted state censorship that impeded the Myanmar people's access to information (HRW, 2022; Oponio Juris, 2022; Zaccaro, 2024). This was the background to movements made online, such as the "Milk Tea Alliance" in which Myanmar youths stormed the internet using VPNs to disseminate information on the current situations in Myanmar (McDevitt, 2020; Chia and Singer, 2021; Duangdee, 2021; Lee, 2021; Chan, 2024).

With Cambodia, the government's violations of the freedom of expression have undermined several of the critical documents of ASEAN that Cambodia is supposed to uphold. First is the ASEAN Charter, which Cambodia ratified in 2008. Within the document, Cambodia violated the terms of maintaining "the principles of democracy, [...] respect for and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms" (ASEAN, 2007). Furthermore, Cambodia also violated the ASEAN Human Rights Declaration 2012, which demanded ASEAN member states to display its commitment to the UDHR and other international human rights instruments (ASEAN, 2012).

In the past, through the vast intra and extra-regional summits of ASEAN and the ASEAN Intergovernmental Commission on Human Rights (AICHR), press freedom has been outlined as a significant concern for the regional organization (Olivia, 2014; Ryu and Ortuoste, 2014; Hara, 2017; Bangun, 2018; Sinpeng, 2019; Strangjo, 2024). ASEAN has attempted to display its decisiveness in leading its member states to ensure that all members maintain adherence to the protection of press freedom. Nevertheless, Cambodia has shown that it does not place a substantial value on the need to safeguard press freedom. Besides the cases mentioned in the previous section, between 2017 and 2022, a total of 23 journalists have been faced with criminal charges (OCHCR, 2022). Ownership concerns are also a significant issue, as seven of Cambodia's most prominent television channels are linked and affiliated with members of the Cambodia People's Party (CPP) (MOM, 2024). Ahead of the 2018 general elections in Laos, reports of China's increasing interventions in the Cambodian news landscape have also been prevalent (AFP, 2018; TT, 2018). It was mentioned that China had an increasing role in attempting to shape a positive Chinese perception among the Cambodian people by producing content for media outlets and investing in and developing Cambodia's information and communications technology (Holz and Loomis, 2020). The following section will justify this development under a national and regional context, arguing the relevance of the CPP's struggle to grip power and China's alternative funding opportunities.

## 3 Deciphering press freedom concerns in Cambodia: national and regional reflections

This section argues that two different reflections can decipher Cambodia's press freedom violations. First, it will be argued that maintaining control over the press allows the CPP's regime legitimation to continue without significant contestation. Second, Cambodia's distancing from the ASEAN norms is due to more "interesting" options (notably China), disincentivizing Cambodia to align with the regional human rights instruments.

Under the national context, the CPP's limiting of press freedom in Cambodia is a conscious decision to maintain power. Cambodia is an authoritarian state, a constitutional monarch where power is centralized under the control of the CPP. For most of the time, Cambodia was led by Hun Sen since the ousting of his coprime Minister, Prince Norodom Sihanouk, in 1997 (Chanda, 2002; Storey, 2006). This was followed by a close to three-decade rule under Hun Sen, making him among the longest serving Prime Ministers in the world. To maintain the CPP's power, Hun Sen "passed down" his position to his son, Hun Manet, in 2023. Hun Sen refused to step down from his position of influence and became the President of the CPP and the Cambodian Senate (Ratcliffe, 2023; Mit, 2024; Watanabe and Sovannroeun, 2024). Hun Sen's role is still pivotal, as Cambodia's bicameral legislature system grants the Senate the power to review draft laws.

Nevertheless, there has been a growing number of voices of opposition in the past couple of years. This was most notably shown by members of the Cambodia National Rescue Party (CNRP), which challenged Hun Sen's CPP in 2013. Despite the censorships in place and the criminal code that allowed the CPP to control the disseminated information, the opposition movements garnered considerable support for the cause of a democratic Cambodia (Burgos and Ear, 2010; Morgenbesser, 2019; Chheang, 2022). The opposition movements capitalized on several concerns of the community, including the heavy presence of Chinese investments within the country and nationalistic grievances vis-à-vis Vietnam in regards to land concessions to Vietnamese companies (Leng, 2017; Železný, 2022; Sok, 2024).

Therefore, in understanding the vast prosecutions made by the CPP against the press in Cambodia, one needs to look at the dynamics within the state. With the rise of opposition movements, it is within the interests of Hun Sen and Hun Manet to control the information circulating within the community to ensure that the CPP can continue to hold on to power. The CPP's domination of power within the law-making processes of Cambodia has allowed it to pass the controversial 2009 Criminal Code and the "Prakas 170" in 2018, severely affecting the press freedom landscape in Cambodia. As seen with the past elections within the decade, the Cambodian people have shown interest in foundational changes for Cambodia by trending the news of oppression, lack of democratic practice, and rigged elections (Cheang and Rising, 2023; USEC, 2023). By prosecuting the press and placing taxation burdens on media companies that are critical to the CPP's rule, Hun Sen and Hun Manet are controlling the circulation of information and countering news that would harm the reputation of the CPP.

Regional reflections are also impactful in understanding Cambodia's stance on press freedom. As mentioned in the previous section, the violations of the ASEAN Charter and the ASEAN Declaration on Human Rights do not bother Cambodia's political elites. The argument is that Cambodia has, in reality, shown a greater distance from ASEAN. Among the most cited in past studies is how ASEAN and Cambodia differ in their perceptions of the South China Sea dispute (VOA, 2015; Minh Vu, 2019; Po and Primiano, 2020; Pich, 2021; Vannarith, 2023). The core of the South China Sea dispute is China's Nine-Dash Line, which overlaps with the Exclusive Economic Zones of several Southeast Asian States such as Malaysia, Brunei Darussalam, Vietnam, and the Philippines. For ASEAN, the escalating tensions that involve ASEAN member states as claimant states to the maritime dispute must be brought up in resolutions as an attempt to (in a limited sense) pressure China (Odgaard, 2003; Shoji, 2012; Parameswaran, 2016; Storey, 2018; Putra, 2020; Hu, 2021). However, Cambodia made its stance clear since its chairmanship in 2012. Hun Sen stated that the South China Sea is a bilateral issue and should not be discussed in a regional platform such as ASEAN (Pheakdey, 2012; VOA, 2015; Po and Primiano, 2020). Cambodia would hold on to this stance in the following years, displaying Cambodia's diverged interests from ASEAN.

Since Cambodia's membership in ASEAN in April 1999, Cambodia has never fully fitted into the regional organization. Cambodia's semi-authoritarian rule and lack of democratic progress have not been welcomed well by other members (Dunst, 2021; Espstein, 2024; Sochua, 2024). As ASEAN is slowly introducing democratic norms into its member states (Emmerson, 2005; Emmers, 2014; Rattanasevee, 2014; Roberts and Widyaningsih, 2015; Darwis et al., 2020), Cambodia is showing that it is falling into a contrasting pattern of undemocratic rule. Economically, Cambodia is also categorized into the CMLV (Cambodia, Myanmar, Laos, Vietnam) category, a list of the lessdeveloped economies in ASEAN, making it challenging for ASEAN to negotiate as a single unit.

The rise of press freedom oppression in Cambodia can, thus, be explained by the growing "alternative" option of Cambodia's international relations, which is China. Rather than forcing the country to align with the norms and values of ASEAN, Cambodia is fond of China's opportunities in the economic sector. Since the announcement of China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) in 2013, Cambodia has been a recipient of China's investments in different domains: infrastructure, industries, transportation system, and other public facilities (Pheakdey, 2015; Chheang and Pheakdey, 2019; Bong, 2020; Nikkei, 2021; Ngin, 2022). Figures from the American Enterprise Institute mention that the total Chinese investments in Cambodia accumulate to USD 13.43 Billion between 2005 and 2024, making China Cambodia's largest foreign investor. Therefore, the impact of China on Cambodia exceeds the value of what ASEAN brings to the table for Hun Sen and Hun Manet, leading to a stronger willingness of the CPP to align with China compared to ASEAN. Such a reality is problematic for ASEAN, as the regional organization struggles to exert its influence and centrality vis-à-vis great power influences in the region.

Cambodia's alignment with China represents a greater issue in the great power alignment dilemma of Southeast Asian states. China's claims in the South China Sea, increasing economic clout through the BRI, and the construction of financing institutions such as the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, have been perceived as intending to replace the Western global international order (Anwar, 2018; Johnston, 2019; Yu, 2024). It is because of this, Western governments and media have perceived China as an "assertive" actor in international relations, with countries like the US forming alliances and constructing norms to counter China's influence in the region (Johnston, 2013; Chen et al., 2014; Ortagus, 2019; Singh and Tsjeng, 2020; Blank, 2021). Nevertheless, Cambodia's support for China has been unmoved. Cambodia's bilateral ties and BRI opportunities are not connected to democratic practice requirements placed by China. Unlike the requirements to tap into investments and aid from the West, Cambodia's relations with China do not force the CPP to change its press freedom landscape. For Cambodia, this allows the CPP to further control the information distribution within the country and simultaneously tap into China's investments.

### Author contributions

BP: Writing - original draft, Writing - review & editing.

## Funding

The author(s) declare that no financial support was received for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

## Conflict of interest

The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

## **Generative Al statement**

The author(s) declare that no Gen AI was used in the creation of this manuscript.

### Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

## References

AFP (2018). Bangkok Post - With Cambodia's free press under fire, 'China model' makes inroads, Bangkok Post. Available at: https://www.bangkokpost.com/ world/1478013/with-cambodias-free-press-under-fire-china-model-makes-inroads (accessed December 20, 2024).

Anwar, D. F. (2018). Indonesia's vision of regional order in East Asia amid U.S.-China rivalry: continuity and change continuity and change. *Asia Policy* 13, 57–63. doi: 10.1353/asp.2018.0024

ASEAN (2007). ASEAN Charter, Association of Southeast Asian Nations. ASEAN. Available at: https://asean.org/wp-content/uploads/images/archive/publications/ ASEAN-Charter.pdf (accessed November 22, 2024).

ASEAN (2012). ASEAN Human Rights Declaration, Association of Southeast Asian Nations. ASEAN. Available at: https://asean.org/asean-human-rights-declaration/ (accessed November 22, 2024).

Bangun, B. H. (2018). ASEAN intergovernmental commission on human rights and effectiveness of fulfilling human rights obligations of ASEAN members states. *Jambe Law J.* 1, 231–249. doi: 10.22437/jlj.1.2.231-249

BBC (2017). Cambodia Daily newspaper closes in government tax row, BBC News. Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-41141473 (accessed November 22, 2024).

Beller, T. (2017). The Devastating Shutdown of the Cambodia Daily, The New Yorker. Available at: https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/the-devastating-shutdown-of-the-cambodia-daily (accessed November 22, 2024).

Blank, J. (2021). Regional Responses to U.S.-China Competition in the Indo-Pacific: Indonesia. Washington, DC: RAND.

Bong, C. (2020). Cambodia's Hedging Foreign Policy between the United States and China: The Role of Domestic Politics, 1999-2019. Kansas State University. Available at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/341326131\_Cambodia's\_Hedging\_ Foreign\_Policy\_between\_the\_United\_States\_and\_China\_The\_Role\_of\_Domestic\_ Politics\_1999-2019 (accessed November 8, 2024).

Burgos, S., and Ear, S. (2010). China's strategic interests in Cambodia: influence and resources. Asian Surv. 50, 615–639. doi: 10.1525/as.2010.50.3.615

Chan, D. S. W. (2024). Political resistance in the marketplace: consumer activism in the milk tea alliance. *J. Contemp. Asia* 54, 643–666. doi: 10.1080/00472336.2023.2236414

Chanda, N. (2002). China and Cambodia: in the mirror of history. Asia Pacific Rev. 9, 1–11. doi: 10.1080/1343900022000036043

Cheang, S., and Rising, D. (2023). US announces punitive measures over concerns that Cambodia's elections were 'neither free nor fair. AP News. Available at: https://apnews.com/article/cambodia-election-us-hun-sen-restrictions-3cd1b0cbc8fff914c295183de18e9666 (accessed November 5, 2024).

Chen, D., Pu, X., and Johnston, A. I. (2014). Debating China's assertiveness. Int. Secur. 38, 176–183. doi: 10.1162/ISEC\_c\_00151

Chheang, V. (2022). Cambodia's multifaceted foreign policy and agency in the making. *Pacific Rev.* 35, 342–367. doi: 10.1080/09512748.2021.19 98203

Chheang, V., and Pheakdey, H. (2019). "Cambodian perspective on the belt and road initiative," in *NIDS ASEAN Workshop 2019 "China's BRI and ASEAN*," ed. NIDS (Tokyo: The National Institute for Defense Studies, Japan), 5–23.

Chia, J., and Singer, S. (2021). *How the Milk Tea Alliance Is Remaking Myanmar, The Diplomat.* Available at: https://thediplomat.com/2021/07/how-the-milk-tea-alliance-is-remaking-myanmar/ (accessed August 9, 2024).

CPJ (2017). Radio Free Asia suspends operations in Cambodia, Committee to Protect Journalists. Available at: https://cpj.org/2017/09/radio-free-asia-suspends-operations-in-cambodia/ (accessed November 22, 2024).

CPJ (2021). Cambodian reporter Khou Piseth detained for criminal incitement, Committee to Protect Journalists. Available at: https://cpj.org/2021/07/cambodianreporter-khou-piseth-detained-for-criminal-incitement/ (accessed November 22, 2024).

Darwis, B., Putra, B. A., and Cangara, A. R. (2020). Navigating through domestic impediments: suharto and Indonesia's leadership in ASEAN. *Int. J. Innov. Creat. Change* 13, 808–824. Available at: https://www.ijicc.net/index.php/volume-13-2020/189-vol-13-iss-6

Duangdee, V. (2021). Asia's #MilkTeaAlliance has a new target brewing – the generals behind the Myanmar coup, South China Morning Post. Available at: https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3120526/asias-milkteaalliance-has-new-target-brewing-generals-behind (accessed August 9, 2024).

Dunst, C. (2021). *What to Expect of Cambodia as ASEAN Chair, CSIS*. Available at: https://www.csis.org/analysis/what-expect-cambodia-asean-chair (accessed November 23, 2024).

Emmers, R. (2014). Indonesia's role in ASEAN: a case of incomplete and sectorial leadership. *Pacific Rev.* 27, 543–562. doi: 10.1080/09512748.2014.924230

Emmerson, D. K. (2005). Security, community, and democracy in Southeast Asia: analyzing ASEAN. Japanese J. Polit. Sci. 6, 165–185. doi: 10.1017/S1468109905001829

Espstein, A. K. (2024). ASEAN split over geopolitical challenges, GID Reports. Available at: https://www.gisreportsonline.com/r/asean-issues/ (accessed November 23, 2024).

Guterres, A. (2020). Secretary-General's remarks to the UN Human Rights Council: "The Highest Aspiration: A Call to Action for Human Rights." United Nations Secretary-General. Available at: https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/statement/2020-02-24/secretary-generals-remarks-the-un-human-rights-council-%E2%80%9Cthehighest-aspiration-call-action-for-human-rights-delivered-scroll-down-for-allenglish (accessed November 22, 2024).

Hara, A. E. (2017). "The concerns and sustainability of ASEAN intergovernmental commission on human rights (AICHR)," in *Sustainable Future for Human Security: Society, Cities and Governance. Springer Singapore,* 49–59. doi: 10.1007/978-981-10-5433-4\_4

Holz, H., and Loomis, R. (2020). China's Efforts to Shape the Information Environment in the Mekong Region, CNA. Available at: https://www.cna.org/reports/ 2020/09/IIM-2020-U-027917-Final.pdf (accessed December 20, 2024).

HRW (2022). Myanmar: ASEAN's Failed '5-Point Consensus' a Year On, Human Rights Watch. Available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/04/22/myanmar-aseans-failed-5-point-consensus-year (accessed August 2, 2024).

Hu, L. (2021). Examining ASEAN's effectiveness in managing South China Sea disputes. *Pacific Rev.* 36, 119–147. doi: 10.1080/09512748.2021.19 34519

ICCPR (1966). International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, United Nations General Assembly. United Nations. Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/en/

instruments-mechanisms/instruments/international-covenant-civil-and-politicalrights (accessed November 22, 2024).

Johnston, A. I. (2013). How new and assertive is China's new assertiveness? *Int. Secur.* 37, 7–48. doi: 10.1162/ISEC\_a\_00115

Johnston, A. I. (2019). China in a world of orders: rethinking compliance and challenge in Beijing's international relations. *Int. Secur.* 44, 9-60. doi: 10.1162/isec\_a\_00360

KOC (1993). The Constitution of the Kingdom of Cambodia. Kingdom of Cambodia.

KOC (1995). Law on the Press, Kingdom of Cambodia. Kingdom of Cambodia.

KOC (2011). Criminal Code, Kingdom of Cambodia. Kingdom of Cambodia. Available at: https://www.ajne.org/sites/default/files/resource/laws/7195/criminalcode-cambodia-en-kh.pdf (accessed November 22, 2024).

KOC (2018). Inter-Ministerial Prakas No. 170 on publication controls of website and social media processing via internet in the Kingdom of Cambodia, Kingdom of Cambodia. Kingdom of Cambodia. Available at: https://data.opendevelopmentmekong.net/lavs\_ record/inter-ministerial-prakas-no-170-on-publication-controls-of-website-andsocial-media-processing-via-# (accessed November 22, 2024).

Kong, Y. L. (2024). "Mapping the transnationalisation of social movements through online media: the case of the milk tea alliance," in *The Palgrave Handbook of Political Norms in Southeast Asia*, eds. G. Facal, E.L. de Micheaux, and A. Noren-Nilsson (London: Palgrave Macmillan).

Krisher-Steele, D. (2017). The Cambodia Daily to Close After 24 Years, The Cambodia Daily. Available at: https://english.cambodiadaily.com/cambodia-daily-close-24-years/ (accessed November 22, 2024).

Lee, K. (2021). The #MilkTeaAlliance in Southeast Asia: Digital Revolution and Repression in Myanmar and Thailand, Center for Strategic and International Studies. Available at: https://www.csis.org/blogs/new-perspectives-asia/milkteaalliancesoutheast-asia-digital-revolution-and-repression (accessed August 10, 2024).

Leng, T. (2017). Small state diplomacy: Cambodia's foreign policy towards Vietnam. Pacific Rev. 30, 328–347. doi: 10.1080/09512748.2016.1239128

Liblib, L. (2021). Cambodian Court Condemned for Jailing Journalist, VOA. Available at: https://www.voanews.com/a/cambodian-court-condemned-for-jailingjournalist/6261112.html (accessed November 22, 2024).

Licadho (2021). Cambodia: Koh Kong Court convict a journalist with incitement and sentence him to 1 year in prison for posting articles on land disputes, Business and Human Rights Resource Centre. Available at: https://www.business-humanrights.org/ it/ultime-notizie/cambodia-koh-kong-court-convict-a-journalist-with-incitementand-sentence-him-to-l-year-in-prison-for-posting-articles-on-land-disputes/ (accessed November 22, 2024).

Lim, M. (2023). "Everything everywhere all at once": social media, marketing/algorithmic culture, and activism in Southeast Asia. *Georgetown J. Int. Affairs* 24, 181–190. doi: 10.1353/gia.2023.a913644

McDevitt, D. (2020). In Milk Tea We Trust': How a Thai-Chinese Meme War Led to a New (Online) Pan-Asia Alliance, The Diplomat. Available at: https://thediplomat. com/2020/04/in-milk-tea-we-trust-how-a-thai-chinese-meme-war-led-to-a-new-online-pan-asia-alliance/ (accessed August 9, 2024).

Minh Vu, B. A. (2019). Explaining Cambodia's Foreign Policy: The Importance of Domestic Factors and Sino-Cambodia Relations on Asean. Georgetown University.

Mit, M. (2024). China's continuing influence over Cambodia's economy, East Asia Forum. Available at: https://eastasiaforum.org/2024/05/01/chinas-continuing-influence-over-cambodias-economy/ (accessed August 22, 2024).

MOM (2024). Country Profile Cambodia, Media Ownership Monitor. Available at: http://www.mom-gmr.org/en/countries/cambodia/ (accessed November 22, 2024).

Morgenbesser, L. (2019). Cambodia's transition to hegemonic authoritarianism. J. Democract 30, 158–171. doi: 10.1353/jod.2019.0012

Nai, N. (2022). Appeal Court Upholds Sentence Against Journalist Who Criticized Vaccines, CamboJA News. Available at: https://cambojanews.com/appeal-court-upholds-sentence-against-journalist-who-criticized-vaccines/ (accessed November 22, 2024).

Ngin, C. (2022). Easy Highway, Troubled City: How China Wins and Loses Cambodians' Hearts, FULCRUM. Available at: https://fulcrum.sg/easy-highway-troubled-city-how-china-wins-and-loses-cambodians-hearts/ (accessed November 15, 2024).

Nikkei (2021). Cambodia's Hun Sen: 'If I don't rely on China, who will I rely on?. Nikkei Asia. Available at: https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/The-Future-of-Asia/The-Future-of-Asia-2021/Cambodia-s-Hun-Sen-If-I-don-t-rely-on-China-who-will-Irely-on (accessed November 4, 2024).

OCHCR (2022). State of Press Freedom in Cambodia, United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/ 2022-08/press-freedom-cambodia-en.pdf (accessed November 22, 2024).

Odgaard, L. (2003). The South China Sea: ASEAN's security concerns about China. Secur. Dial. 34, 11–24. doi: 10.1177/0967010603034001672

Olivia, Y. (2014). Will the ASEAN intergovernmental commission of human rights (AICHR) grow its teeth? J. Hubungan Int. 3, 149–158. doi: 10.18196/hi.2014.0057.149-158

Oponio Juris (2022). Symposium on the Current Crisis in Myanmar: An Update on the Situation of Myanmar's Rohingya - Opinio Juris, Oponio Juris. Available at: https://opiniojuris.org/2021/10/01/symposium-on-the-current-crisis-in-myanmar-an-update-on-the-situation-of-myanmars-rohingya/ (accessed September 7, 2022).

Ortagus, M. (2019). The United States Welcomes the "ASEAN Outlook on the Indo-Pacific", U.S Mission to ASEAN. Available at: https://asean.usmission.gov/the-unitedstates-welcomes-the-asean-outlook-on-the-indo-pacific/ (accessed April 6, 2022).

Parameswaran, P. (2016). China's Hollow South China Sea Consensus With ASEAN Laggards, The Diplomat. Available at: https://thediplomat.com/2016/04/ chinas-hollow-south-china-sea-consensus-with-asean-laggards/ (accessed February 21, 2023).

Pheakdey, H. (2012). Cambodia-China relations: a positive-sum game? J. Curr. Southeast Asian Affairs 31, 57–85. doi: 10.1177/186810341203100203

Pheakdey, H. (2015). China's role in the Cambodian energy sector. South East Asia Res. 23, 405–422. doi: 10.5367/sear.2015.0272

Pich, C. (2021). "Cambodia's Chairmanship of ASEAN in 2022: what to expect?" in *Facilitating Multilateralism: EU - Cambodia ASEAN Dialogue*, ed. CICP (Phnom Penh: Cambodian Institute for Cooperation and Peace), 69–72. Available at: https://cicp.org. kh/publications/facilitating-multilateralism-eu-cambodia-asean-dialogue/ (accessed November 4, 2024).

Po, S., and Primiano, C. B. (2020). An "Ironclad Friend": explaining cambodia's bandwagoning policy towards China. J. Curr. Southeast Asian Affairs 39, 444–464. doi: 10.1177/1868103420901879

Putra, B. A. (2020). Extending the discourse of environmental securitization: Indonesia's securitization of illegal, unreported, and unregulated fishing and China's belligerence at sea. *IOP Conf. Ser.* 575:12242. doi: 10.1088/1755-1315/575/1/012242

Putra, B. A. (2024a). Digital activism in Southeast Asia: the #MilkTeaAlliance and prospects for social resistance. *Front. Sociol.* 9:1478630. doi: 10.3389/fsoc.2024.1478630

Putra, B. A. (2024b). Fake news and disinformation in Southeast Asia: how should ASEAN respond?. *Front. Commun.* 9:1380944. doi: 10.3389/fcomm.2024.1380944

Putra, B. A. (2024c). Press freedom in Indonesia: inconsistencies to Southeast Asian regional approaches. *Front. Commun.* 9:1427427. doi: 10.3389/fcomm.2024.1427427

Ratcliffe, R. (2023). Cambodia PM Hun Sen steps down and hands over power to son, The Guardian. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/jul/26/ cambodia-pm-hun-sen-steps-down-hands-over-power-son (accessed November 4, 2024).

Rattanasevee, P. (2014). Leadership in ASEAN: the role of indonesia reconsidered. Asian J. Polit. Sci. 22, 113–127. doi: 10.1080/02185377.2014.895912

Reuters (2021). Cambodia jails news site owner for 1 year over false posts, Reuters. Available at: https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/cambodia-jails-news-siteowner-1-year-over-false-posts-2021-09-30/ (accessed November 22, 2024).

Roberts, C. B., and Widyaningsih, E. (2015). "Indonesian leadership in ASEAN: mediation, agency and extra-regional diplomacy," in *Indonesia's Ascent. Critical Studies of the Asia Pacific Series*, eds. C. B. Roberts, A. D. Habir, and L. C. Sebastian (London: Palgrave Macmillan). doi: 10.1057/9781137397416\_13

Ryu, Y., and Ortuoste, M. (2014). Democratization, regional integration, and human rights: the case of the ASEAN intergovernmental commission on human rights. *Pacific Rev.* 27, 357–382. doi: 10.1080/09512748.2014.909521

Shoji, T. (2012). Vietnam, ASEAN, and the South China Sea: unity or diverseness? *NIDS J. Defense Secur.* 14, 1–20. Available at: https://www.nids.mod.go.jp/english/ publication/kiyo/pdf/2012/bulletin\_e2012\_2.pdf

Singh, B., and Tsjeng, H. Z. (2020). ASEAN Outlook on Indo-Pacific: Seizing the Narrative? RSIS. Available at: https://www.rsis.edu.sg/rsis-publication/idss/asean-outlook-on-indo-pacific-seizing-the-narrative/ (accessed October 4, 2024).

Sinpeng, A. (2019). Digital media, political authoritarianism, and Internet controls in Southeast Asia. *Media, Cult. Soc.* 42, 25–39. doi: 10.1177/0163443719884052

Sochua, M. (2024). ADVOCATE: The State of Cambodia's Democracy with Mu Sochua, APHR. Available at: https://aseanmp.org/publications/post/advocate-the-state-of-cambodias-democracy-with-mu-sochua (accessed November 23, 2024).

Sok, S. (2024). Why is Vietnam Worried About Cambodia's Mekong Canal Project? The Diplomat. Available at: https://thediplomat.com/2024/01/why-is-vietnamworried-about-cambodias-mekong-canal-project/ (accessed August 22, 2024).

Sophon, M. (2017). Radio Free Asia shuts Phnom Penh office after 20 years, Khmer Times. Available at: https://www.khmertimeskh.com/82702/radio-free-asiashuts-phnom-penh-office-20-years/ (accessed November 22, 2024).

Storey, I. (2006). China's tightening relationship with Cambodia. The Jamestown Foundation. Available at: https://jamestown.org/program/chinas-tightening-relationship-with-cambodia/ (accessed November 3, 2024).

Storey, I. (2018). "ASEAN's failing grade in the South China Sea," in International Relations and Asia's Southern Tier (Singapore: Springer), 111-124. doi: 10.1007/978-981-10-3171-7\_8

Strangjo, S. (2020). Aim Sinpeng on the Dynamics of Social Media in Southeast Asia, The Diplomat. Available at: https://thediplomat.com/2020/12/aim-sinpeng-on-the-dynamics-of-social-media-in-southeast-asia/ (accessed August 9, 2024).

Strangjo, S. (2024). Press Watchdog Paints Grim Picture of Southeast Asian Media Freedoms, The Diplomat. Available at: https://thediplomat.com/2024/05/ media-watchdog-paints-grim-picture-of-southeast-asian-media-freedoms/ (accessed September 5, 2024).

Sum, S. R., and Sovannarith, K. (2023). *Hun Sen's government orders RFA, other news outlet websites blocked, Radio Free Asia.* Available at: https://www.rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/media-sites-blocked-07172023171743.html (accessed November 22, 2024).

TT (2018). Cambodia media increasingly under Chinese influence, Taipei Times. Available at: https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/world/archives/2018/06/04/ 2003694307 (accessed December 20, 2024).

UDHR (1948). Universal Declaration of Human Rights. United Nations General Assembly. Available at: https://www.un.org/en/about-us/universal-declaration-of-human-rights (accessed November 22, 2024).

UNGA (2018). Resolution adopted by the General Assembly on 19 December 2017, United Nations General Assembly. United Nations General Assembly. Available at: https://documents.un.org/doc/undoc/gen/n17/456/40/pdf/n1745640.pdf (accessed November 22, 2024).

USEC (2023). Press Statement by Department Spokesperson Matthew Miller on National Elections in Cambodia, U.S. Embassy in Cambodia. Available at: https://kh. usembassy.gov/press-statement-by-department-spokesperson-matthew-miller-on-national-elections-in-cambodia/ (accessed November 4, 2024).

Vannarith, C. (2023). The Cambodian Narrative on the South China Sea Dispute, The Unfinished Story, Khmer Times. Available at: https://www.khmertimeskh. com/501405326/the-cambodian-narrative-on-the-south-china-sea-dispute-theunfinished-story/ (accessed November 21, 2024).

VOA (2015). Cambodia publicly endorses China position on South China Sea, Voice of America. Available at: https://www.voanews.com/east-asia/cambodia-publicly-endorses-china-position-south-china-sea (accessed November 3, 2024).

Watanabe, S., and Sovannroeun, S. (2024). Cambodia's perceptions of China: a comprehensive survey-based analysis. *Asian Surv.* 64, 1-31. doi: 10.1525/as.2024.2325932

Yu, H. (2024). Understanding China's Belt and Road Initiative. London: Springer. doi: 10.1007/978-981-99-9633-9

Zaccaro, M. (2024). Myanmar's military government enforces conscription law, BBC News. Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-68261709 (accessed August 2, 2024).

Železný, J. (2022). More than just hedging? The reactions of Cambodia and Vietnam to the power struggle between the United States and China in times of Obama's "pivot to Asia". *Asian Polit. Policy* 14, 216–248. doi: 10.1111/aspp. 12628